

WEST VIRGINIA

FEBRUARY 2017

A COST TOO HIGH: The Financial Harm of the Republican Plan to Eliminate Health Care











ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Thanks to People's Action Institute for the content and analysis in this report. Additional thanks to Center for Popular Democracy Action for design and distribution of the report. People's Action Institute and Center for Popular Democracy Action are partners of Health Care for America Now and Health Care for America Now Education Fund.

A Cost Too High: The Financial Harm of the Republican Plan to Eliminate Health Care

Summary

The Republican-led Congress has launched a rapid process of eliminating health coverage for 184,000¹ residents of West Virginia by repealing the Affordable Care Act (ACA). These cuts will severely reduce income to health facilities and result in lost jobs across sectors. The cuts also will come at severe cost to the state budget.

Health insurance eliminated for 184,000 West Virginia residents, 2019	
Cost to each West Virginia recipient in eliminated support ²	\$5,668/year
Jobs lost	16,500
Cost to doctors & hospitals	\$618,000,000
Cost in lost federal dollars (2019-2023)	\$7,145,000,000

Despite these costs, Republican leaders in Congress have begun the process of dismantling the ACA, including repealing the ACA Medicaid expansion and tax credits for ACA marketplace coverage. This would eliminate coverage for 184,000 residents of West Virginia. It is expected that Republicans would attempt further health care rollbacks focused on Medicaid and Medicare.

Instead of eliminating coverage for 184,000 West Virginia residents and 32 million nationwide³—as well as causing premiums to double⁴—the President and Congress should ensure affordable health care for all West Virginia residents.

Background

On the first day of the new Congress, Republican leaders began the process of repealing the ACA, which insures millions, bars insurers from discriminating based on preexisting conditions, and

prohibits gender discrimination in health care. Republicans have not put forward a clear replacement plan despite widespread public opposition to such an approach.

The ACA Has Expanded Coverage and Made Health Care More Affordable for Millions

Passed in 2010, the Affordable Care Act provides health insurance to 22 million people,⁵ primarily by expanding Medicaid (covering more than 11 million nationwide) and offering income-based subsidies for the purchase of ACA marketplace insurance. In addition, the ACA has lowered prescription drug costs for people enrolled in Medicare⁶ and made the Indian Health Care Improvement Act permanent.⁷ It has closed the coverage gap between African American and white children, narrowing that gap among adults and delivering the biggest reduction in uninsured rates to Latinos—although serious disparities remain.⁸ The ACA also provides states with opportunities to develop public systems as an alternative to private coverage offered through insurance corporations.⁹

In West Virginia, more than 180,000 residents receive their health coverage with the help of ACA subsidies or are covered as a result of the Medicaid expansion.¹⁰

Republican Plans to Eliminate Coverage under the ACA

Both the House and Senate have voted to move forward on repealing the ACA through the budget process.¹¹ Their plan eliminates the Medicaid expansion and coverage subsidies. As of the writing of this report, Republicans have proposed no replacement for the insurance they will eliminate. Additionally, Republican leaders have also put forward proposals to reduce federal Medicaid funding to states by \$1 trillion¹² and replace Medicare with a limited, privatized voucher program.¹³

In early January, a number of Republican elected officials began expressing concern with the approach being pursued by congressional leadership. Gov. Rick Snyder of Michigan hailed the success of his state's Medicaid expansion and raised concerns about its possible elimination.¹⁴ Ohio Gov. John Kasich of Ohio expressed concern for "what's going to happen to all those people who find themselves left out in the cold."¹⁵ Additionally, a number of Republican Senators also urged caution about repealing the ACA without a clear replacement plan.¹⁶ Members of the House Freedom Caucus also expressed concern.

Public Priorities for Addressing Health Care Needs

According to a recent Kaiser Health Tracking Poll, the public's top priority for the new Congress involves reducing out-of-pocket costs for health care, followed by lowering the price of prescription drugs. More than six in 10 rate these as the highest priorities for Congress.¹⁷ Sixty-two percent also prefer a federal guarantee of coverage compared to thirty-one percent preferring a more limited federal role. Only 20 percent believe Congress should repeal the ACA without providing the details of a replacement.¹⁸

Despite considerable political partisanship surrounding the ACA, repeal of health reform will strip people of health care regardless of party affiliation, as will capping Medicaid or privatizing Medicare. Indeed, the ACA cut uninsured rates in West Virginia and Kentucky—both red states—by more than 50 percent, placing them among those states with greatest gains under reform.¹⁹ The ACA cut uninsured rates by almost half in Michigan and Ohio, states that went red in the recent presidential election. In focus-group research conducted by the Kaiser Family Foundation, voters who had supported Donald Trump in the 2016 election "expressed animosity for drug and insurance companies," while those covered by Medicaid were most satisfied with their coverage.²⁰ These voters were concerned about health and prescription drug costs, including deductibles and surprise billing,²¹ and want any changes to come with lower costs. They said they fear "chaos" if repeal results in a gap in coverage. Those who had been uninsured before the ACA did not want to go without health insurance again.²²

The Costs of Gutting Health Care

Voters are right to be concerned. Eliminating health care for 184,000 people in West Virginia will come with substantial human and economic costs for jobs, state budgets, and hospitals. As of 2019, ACA repeal would eliminate \$61 billion nationally in tax credits from those who currently depend on these subsidies to afford health insurance.²³ Repeal also would cut \$78.5 billion in federal grants to states for the expansion of Medicaid, potentially wreaking havoc on state budgets.

The Cost to People

In West Virginia, 29,163 people receive subsidies toward coverage available in ACA insurance exchanges.²⁴ Many families also receive support to cover cost-sharing, such as co-payments. The loss of this combined support will cost each recipient an average of \$5,668 in 2019.²⁵

Additionally, Medicare enrollees in West Virginia benefit from lower prescription drug costs thanks to the ACA. The elimination of this price protection will cost those Medicare enrollees an average of \$1,197 a month.²⁶

The Jobs Cost

Researchers estimate a loss of approximately 2.6 million jobs nationwide in 2019.²⁷ The job loss will first hit the health care sector, then ripple out to other sectors as a result of lost wages and purchasing of goods and services.

The job loss in West Virginia will be 16,500.

The Cost to Health Care Providers and Hospitals

Eliminating the health insurance provided by the ACA will reduce revenue to hospitals, community health centers, physician practices, and other providers. In 2019 alone, these providers will lose \$146 billion nationwide.²⁸ Meanwhile, they will be expected to deliver \$88 billion in care to people no longer able to pay their bills.²⁹ The only way for hospitals and doctors to avoid such costs would be to deny care. Both urban and rural hospitals expect to be especially hard hit, with some hospitals facing possible closure.³⁰

West Virginia's hospitals and physician practices will see their income reduced by \$618,000,000.

West Virginia's hospitals would see an increase of \$135,000,000 in uncompensated care. Physician practices would see an increase of \$64,000,000 in uncompensated care.

The Cost to States

Repealing the ACA would eliminate significant infusions of federal dollars into state economies and budgets (which also support schools, roads, and other services), while loss of business output resulting from the withdrawal of ACA funds would additionally depress state and local tax revenues.

Between 2019 and 2023, the loss of these funds will cost West Virginia residents \$7,145,000,000 in federal funds. It will cost \$349,000,000 in state and local tax revenue.³¹

Recommendations

Eliminating the Affordable Care Act will cost West Virginia residents dearly when it comes to jobs, the state budget, the stability of hospitals, and family finances. These economic costs will add to the severe human cost of depriving so many West Virginia residents of health care. Instead of eliminating health coverage by repealing the ACA, Congress should:

- Expand coverage to ensure that everyone in West Virginia gets the health care they need
- Ensure affordability of care through public investment and price reduction
- Reduce drug and health insurance corporations' profiteering and control of our health care system
- Open access for all to Medicare to provide an alternative to private health insurance corporations

Notes

- Linda J. Blumberg, Matthew Buettgens, & John Holahan, "Implications of Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation," Table 2, Urban Institute, Dec. 6, 2016, http://www.urban.org/research/ publication/implications-partial-repeal-acathrough-reconciliation. [Hereinafter Blumberg, Buettgens]
- 2 For recipients receiving tax credits and cost-sharing.
- 3 "How Repealing Portions of the Affordable Care Act Would Affect Health Insurance Coverage and Premiums," Congressional Budget Office, January 17, 2017, https://www.cbo.gov/publication/52371. Figure is for 2026.
- 4 Ibid. Figure is for 2026.
- 5 "Compilation of State Data on the Affordable Care Act," Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2916, https://aspe. hhs.gov/compilation-state-data-affordable-careact [Hereinafter Compilation of State Data]; Jesse Cross-Call, "Repealing Health Reform's Medicaid

Expansion Would Cause Millions to Lose Coverage, Harm State Budgets," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, Dec. 22, 2016, http://www.cbpp. org/research/health/repealing-health-reformsmedicaid-expansion-would-cause-millions-to-losecoverage#_ftn2 [Hereinafter Cross-Call]

- 6 "Closing the Coverage Gap -- Medicare Prescription Drugs Are Becoming More Affordable," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, January 2015, https://www.medicare.gov/Pubs/pdf/11493.pdf.
- 7 Indian Health Care Improvement Act Made Permanent, Indian Health Service, March 27, 2010, https://www.ihs.gov/newsroom/ index.cfm/pressreleases/2010pressreleases/ indianhealthcareimprovementactmadepermanent/.
- 8 Algernon Austin, Obamacare Reduces Racial Disparities in Health Coverage," Center for Global Policy Solutions, http://globalpolicysolutions.org/ resources/obamacare-reduces-racial-disparitiesin-health-coverage/.

- 9 Heather Howard and Dan Meuse, "State Interest in 1332 Waivers Gaining Steam," Health Affairs, Nov. 2, 2016, http://healthaffairs.org/ blog/2016/11/02/state-interest-in-1332-waiversgaining-steam/.
- 10 "Medicaid Expansion Enrollment," Kaiser Family Foundation, http://kff.org/health-reform/stateindicator/medicaid-expansion-enrollment/?curren tTimeframe=0.
- 11 Tom LoBianco, Dierdre Walsh, & Tal Kopan, House takes first step towards repealing Obamacare," CNN, Jan. 13, 2017, http://www.cnn. com/2017/01/13/politics/house-obamacarerepeal-vote/.
- 12 Edwin Park, "Medicaid Block Grant Would Slash Federal Funding, Shift Costs to States, and Leave Millions More Uninsured," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, Nov. 30, 2016, http://www.cbpp. org/research/health/medicaid-block-grantwould-slash-federal-funding-shift-costs-to-statesand-leave.
- 13 Andrew Taylor, "HHS Nominee Price opposes Obamacare, Backs Medicare vouchers," U.S News & World Report, Nov. 29, 2016, http://www. usnews.com/news/politics/articles/2016-11-29/ hhs-nominee-price-opposes-obamacare-backsmedicare-vouchers; Danny Vinik, "Can Paul Ryan actually privatize Medicare?" Politico, Nov. 27, 2016, http://www.politico.com/agenda/ story/2016/11/paul-ryan-trump-privatizemedicare-000241.
- 14 Jonathan Oosting, "Snyder fights for Medicaid plan in Obamacare repeal," Detroit News, Jan. 4, 2017, http://www.detroitnews.com/story/news/ politics/michigan/2017/01/04/snyder-fightsmedicaid-plan-obamacare-repeal/96135360/.
- 15 Peter Sullivan, "Kasich warns Republicans on ObamaCare repeal," The Hill, Jan. 5, 2017, http:// thehill.com/policy/healthcare/312878-kasichwarns-republicans-on-obamacare-repeal.
- 16 Rachel Bade & Burgess Everett, "GOP leaders vow to plow ahead with Obamacare repeal," Politico, Jan. 9, 2017, http://www.politico.com/ story/2017/01/obamacare-repeal-replacerepublicans-233374.
- 17 Ashley Kirzinger, Bryan Wu & Mollyann Brody, "Kaiser Health Tracking Poll: Health Care Priorities for 2017," Kaiser Family Foundation, Jan. 6, 2017, http://kff.org/health-costs/poll-finding/ kaiser-health-tracking-poll-health-care-prioritiesfor-2017/.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Bowen Garrett & Anuj Gangopadhyaya, "Who Gained Health Insurance Coverage Under the ACA, and Where Do They Live?" Robert Wood Johnson

Foundation & Urban Institute, Dec. 2016, p. 10, http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/ issue_briefs/2016/rwjf433497.

- 20 Drew Altman, "The Health Care Plan Trump Voters Really Want," New York Times, Jan. 5, 2017, www.nytimes.com/2017/01/05/opinion/thehealth-care-plan-trump-voters-really-want.html. [Hereinafter Altman]
- 21 Surprise billing refers to a bill for which the insurer has paid less than the patient believes the insurer will pay. These bills are often associated with outof-network care that the insured person has reason to believe is in-network care.
- 22 Altman.
- 23 Leighton Ku, et al, "The Economic and Employment Consequences of Repealing Federal Health Reform: a 50 State Analysis," Milken Institute of School of Public Health, George Washington University, Jan. 5, 2017, https://publichealth.gwu.edu/sites/ default/files/downloads/HPM/Repealing_ Federal_Health_Reform.pdf. [Hereinafter Ku]
- 24 Compilation of State Data on the Affordable Care Act," Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2916, https://aspe.hhs.gov/ compilation-state-data-affordable-care-act.
- 25 Blumberg, Buettgens, Appendix Table A.2.
- 26 Compilation of State Data. Based on 2015 figures.
- 27 Ku, Table A-1.
- 28 Matthew Buettgens, Linda Blumberg, & John Holahan, "The Impact on Health Care Providers of Partial ACA Repeal through Reconciliation," Urban Institute & Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, January 2017, http://www.urban.org/sites/ default/files/publication/86916/2001046-theimpact-on-health-care-providers-of-partial-acarepeal-through-reconciliation_1.pdf, Appendix Table 1.
- 29 Ibid, Appendix Table 2.
- 30 Abby Goodnough, "Hospitals in Safety Net Brace for Health Law's Repeal," New York Times, Dec. 26, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/28/ health/hospitals-medicaid-obamacare-trump. html?_r=0; Shefali Luthra, "Full ACA repeal could be death knell for rural hospitals," MedCity News, Jan. 11, 2017, http://medcitynews.com/2017/01/ aca-repeal-rural-hospitals/?rf=1.
- 31 Ku, Table A-4.







